## UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

## **SCHEDULE 14A**

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No. )

Filed b	y the R	egistrant 🗵 Filed by a Party other than the Registrant 🗆								
Check	the app	ropriate box:								
	Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2)) Definitive Proxy Statement									
		ive Additional Materials								
		SALEM MEDIA GROUP, INC.								
		(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)								
_		(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)								
•		ing Fee (Check the appropriate box):								
$\boxtimes$		required.								
		mputed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.								
	1.	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:								
	2.	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:								
	3.	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):								
	4.	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:								
	5.	Total fee paid:								
		SEC 1913 (04-05) Persons who are to respond to the collection of information contained in this form are not required to respond unless the form displays a currently valid OMB control number.								
	Fee pa	id previously with preliminary materials.								
		box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid usly. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.								
	1.	Amount Previously Paid:								
	2.	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:								
	3.	Filing Party:								
	4.	Date Filed:								



March 25, 2021

Dear Stockholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Salem Media Group, Inc. ("Salem," the "Company,", "we,", "us" or "our"). The Annual Meeting will be held in a virtual format only on Wednesday, May 5, 2021, at 9:30 a.m. P.D.T at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021. You will not be able to attend the Annual Meeting physically. To be admitted to the virtual Annual Meeting, stockholders must enter their control number on the virtual meeting website. A stockholder's control number may be found either on their proxy card or on their notice regarding availability of proxy materials. Any previously or concurrently distributed materials, including any accompanying proxy cards, indicating that the Annual Meeting will be held at a different time or location than indicated above should be disregarded.

As described in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Proxy Statement, the agenda for the Annual Meeting includes:

- 1. The election of the five (5) nominees named in the accompanying Proxy Statement to the Board of Directors to serve until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.
- 2. Proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2021.
- 3. To transact any other business that properly comes before the Annual Meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

The Board of Directors recommends that you vote **FOR** the election of the slate of director nominees and **FOR** the proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm. Please refer to the Proxy Statement for detailed information on the above proposals. Our directors and executive officers expect to participate virtually in the Annual Meeting to respond to questions that our stockholders may have regarding the business to be transacted. Stockholders may vote and ask questions during the Annual Meeting by following the instructions available on the virtual meeting website during the meeting.

As we have done in prior years, we are using the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission rule that permits companies to furnish their proxy materials over the Internet. Unless you have opted out of receiving notice of Internet availability of our proxy materials ("Notice"), instead of mailing you a paper copy of the proxy materials, we will be mailing to you a Notice containing instructions on how to access our proxy materials over the Internet. Therefore, a proxy card was not sent to you and you may vote only via telephone or online if you do not attend the Annual Meeting through the virtual meeting website.

We urge you to vote your proxy as soon as possible. Your vote is very important, regardless of the number of shares you own. Whether or not you plan to attend the Annual Meeting in person (by participating through the virtual meeting website), we urge you to vote your shares online, by telephone or, if you have chosen to receive paper copies of the proxy materials by mail, by signing, dating and returning the enclosed proxy card promptly in the accompanying postage prepaid envelope. You may, of course, virtually attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person via the virtual meeting website even if you have previously returned your proxy card. The approximate date on which this Proxy Statement and the enclosed proxy card and Notice are first being sent or made available to stockholders is March 25, 2021. On behalf of the Board of Directors and all of our employees, we wish to thank you for your support.

Sincerely yours,

STUART W. EPPERSON

Chairman of the Board

EDWARD G. ATSINGER III Chief Executive Officer

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to Be Held on May 5, 2021: Our Proxy Statement for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 are available at www.proxyvote.com.

If you have any questions concerning the Proxy Statement or the accompanying proxy card, or if you need any help in voting your shares, please telephone Christopher J. Henderson of Salem at (805) 987-0400.

PLEASE VOTE YOUR SHARES ONLINE, BY TELEPHONE OR BY SIGNING, DATING AND RETURNING THE ENCLOSED PROXY CARD TODAY.



6400 N. Belt Line Road Irving, TX 75063 (805) 987-0400

#### NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS To Be Held on May 5, 2021

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Salem Media Group, Inc. ("Salem," the "Company,", "we,", "us" or "our") will be held virtually on Wednesday, May 5, 2021 at 9:30 a.m. P.D.T. at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021, subject to adjournment or postponement by the Board of Directors, for the following purposes:

- 1. The election of the five (5) nominees named in the accompanying Proxy Statement to the Board of Directors to serve until the next Annual Meeting of Stockholders or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.
- Proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2021.
- 3. To transact any other business that properly comes before the Annual Meeting or any adjournments or postponements thereof.

Only holders of record of our Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and Class B common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, on March 10, 2021, the record date of the Annual Meeting, are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual Meeting and any adjournments or postponements thereof. A list of stockholders will be made available for examination by any stockholder via the virtual meeting website.

To be admitted to the virtual Annual Meeting, stockholders must enter their control number on the virtual meeting website. A stockholder's control number may be found either on their proxy card or on their notice regarding availability of proxy materials. Any previously or concurrently distributed materials, including any accompanying proxy cards, indicating that the Annual Meeting will be held at a different time or location than indicated above should be disregarded.

Holders of a majority of the total voting power of the outstanding shares of the Company (i.e., Class A common stock and Class B common stock combined) must be present in person (by participating through the virtual meeting website) or represented by proxy in order to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. Therefore, whether or not you expect to attend the Annual Meeting in person through the virtual meeting website, we urge you to review the accompanying proxy card and either vote by (a) Internet or by telephone as instructed in this Proxy Statement, or (b) if you have opted out of receiving a notice containing instructions on how to access our proxy materials over the Internet (the "Notice") and have thus received a paper copy of the proxy materials, by signing, dating and returning your completed proxy in the enclosed postage prepaid envelope. If you received only the Notice, a proxy card was not sent to you, and you may vote only via the Internet or telephone if you do not attend the Annual Meeting, or you may request that a proxy card be mailed to you. If you attend the Annual Meeting virtually and wish to vote your shares personally through the virtual meeting website, you may do so by validly revoking your proxy as described below.

Prior to the voting thereof, a proxy may be revoked by the person executing such proxy by: (i) filing with our Secretary either a duly executed written notice dated subsequent to the proxy revoking it or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date, or (ii) attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person through the virtual meeting website.

By order of the Board of Directors,

CHRISTOPHER J. HENDERSON

Camarillo, California March 25, 2021

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to Be Held on May 5, 2021: Our Proxy Statement for the 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders and Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 are available at www.proxyvote.com

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT. TO VOTE YOUR SHARES, PLEASE VOTE ONLINE, BY TELEPHONE OR BY SIGNING AND DATING THE ENCLOSED PROXY CARD AND MAILING IT PROMPTLY IN THE ENCLOSED RETURN ENVELOPE.

## SALEM MEDIA GROUP, INC.

6400 N. Belt Line Road Irving, TX 75063 (805) 987-0400

PROXY STATEMENT
ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS
To Be Held on May 5, 2021

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page No.
INTRODUCTION	1
INFORMATION REGARDING VOTING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING	1
General General	1
Record Date, Quorum and Voting	2
Electronic Access to Proxy Materials	3
<u>Solicitation</u>	3
<u>Householding</u>	3
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	4
Board of Directors	4
Board Composition	4
Director Independence and Executive Sessions	7
Committees of the Board of Directors	8
Audit Committee	8
Compensation Committee	8
Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee	9
Board Leadership Structure Board's Role in Risk Oversight	11
	11 11
Director Attendance at Board and Committee Meetings and 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders  Communications Between Stockholders and the Board	11
Financial Code of Conduct	12
Information About Our Executive Officers	12
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	14
Summary Compensation Table	14
Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End	15
Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans	17
DIRECTOR COMPENSATION	18
AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT	20
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	22
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	24
Leases with Related Persons	24
Truth For Life – Mr. Riddle	25
Know the Truth – Mr. Riddle	25
Split-Dollar Life Insurance	25
Transportation Services Supplied by Sun Air Jets	25
THE COMPANY'S RELATIONSHIP WITH ITS INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	26
Principal Accountant Fees And Services	26
Audit Committee's Pre-Approval Policies And Procedures	26
PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	27
Vote Required and Board of Directors' Recommendation	27
PROPOSAL 2— PROPOSAL TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF CROWE LLP AS THE COMPANY'S INDEPENDENT	
REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	28
Vote Required and Board of Directors' Recommendation	28
STOCKHOLDERS' PROPOSALS FOR 2022 PROXY STATEMENT	29
OTHER MATTERS	29
DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS	29
ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K	30

#### INTRODUCTION

This proxy statement ("Proxy Statement") is furnished in connection with the solicitation by the Board of Directors (the "Board" or the "Board of Directors") of Salem Media Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Salem," the "Company,", "we,", "us" or "our"), of proxies for use at our 2021 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company (the "Annual Meeting") scheduled to be held at the time and place and for the purposes set forth in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

References in this Proxy Statement to "attending the Annual Meeting in person", being "present at the Annual Meeting in person", "voting in person at the Annual Meeting" and similar references mean attending, being present or voting though the virtual Annual Meeting website www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021. To be admitted to the virtual Annual Meeting, stockholders must enter their control number on the virtual meeting website. A stockholder's control number may be found either on their proxy card or on their notice regarding availability of proxy materials.

#### INFORMATION REGARDING VOTING AT THE ANNUAL MEETING

#### General

At the Annual Meeting, our stockholders are being asked to consider and to vote upon the following proposals:

Proposal 1 The election of the five (5) nominees named in this Proxy Statement to serve until the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2022 or until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified.

For information regarding this proposal, see the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS."

Proposal 2 Proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2021.

For information regarding this proposal, see the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "PROPOSAL 2—PROPOSAL TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF CROWE LLP AS OUR INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM."

Shares represented by properly executed proxies received by us will be voted at the Annual Meeting in the manner specified therein or, if no instructions are marked on the enclosed proxy card, in accordance with the recommendation of the Board of Directors on all matters presented in this Proxy Statement. Although management does not know of any matter other than the proposals described above to be acted upon at the Annual Meeting, unless contrary instructions are given, shares represented by valid proxies will be voted by the persons named on the accompanying proxy card in accordance with their respective best judgment in respect of any other matters that may properly be presented for a vote at the Annual Meeting.

Execution of a proxy will not in any way affect a stockholder's right to attend the Annual Meeting and vote in person, and any person giving a proxy has the right to revoke it at any time before it is exercised by: (a) filing with our Secretary either a duly executed written notice dated subsequent the proxy revoking it or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date, or (b) attending the Annual Meeting and voting in person.

The mailing address of our principal executive offices is 6400 N. Belt Line Road, Irving, Texas 75063, and our telephone number is (805) 987-0400.

#### Record Date, Quorum and Voting

Only stockholders of record on March 10, 2021 (the "Record Date") will be entitled to notice of and to vote at the Annual Meeting. There were outstanding on the Record Date 21,291,540 shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Class A common stock"), and 5,553,696 shares of Class B common stock, par value \$0.01 per share ("Class B common stock and the Class B common stock are collectively referred to as the "common stock"). Each share of outstanding Class A common stock is entitled to one (1) vote on each matter to be voted on at the Annual Meeting and each share of outstanding Class B common stock is entitled to ten (10) votes on each matter to be voted on at the Annual Meeting, except that, as provided in our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the holders of Class A common stock shall be entitled to vote as a class, exclusive of the holders of the Class B common stock, to elect two (2) "Independent Directors." The two (2) Independent Director nominees receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of the Independent Directors will be elected; the remaining three (3) director nominees receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting as a single class, present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of directors will be elected. For information regarding the election of directors, see the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "PROPOSAL 1—ELECTION OF DIRECTORS."

The presence in person or representation by proxy of the holders of at least a majority of the voting power of the common stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote is necessary to constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the Annual Meeting. If there are not sufficient shares for a quorum at the time of the Annual Meeting, the Annual Meeting may be adjourned in order to permit the further solicitation of proxies.

Only votes cast in person at the Annual Meeting or received by proxy before the beginning of the Annual Meeting will be counted. Giving us your proxy means you authorize the proxy holders to vote your shares at the Annual Meeting in the manner you direct. If your shares are held in your name, you can vote by proxy in three (3) convenient ways as follows:

On-Line Voting: Go to http://www.proxyvote.com and follow the instructions
 By Telephone: Call toll-free 1-800-690-6903 and follow the instructions

• By Mail: Complete, sign, date and return your proxy card in the enclosed envelope

Telephone and Internet voting facilities for stockholders of record will be available 24 hours a day and will close at 11:59 p.m. on May 4, 2021.

Under Delaware law, our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended, and Bylaws, abstentions and brokernon-votes are counted for the purpose of determining the presence or absence of a quorum for the transaction of business. With regard to Proposal 1, votes may be cast in favor of, or withheld from, any particular director nominee. With regard to Proposal 2, votes may be cast in favor of the proposal, against the proposal, or abstain from voting.

The director nominees proffered in Proposal 1 each require the largest number of votes of the shares of common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote thereon. For two of the five open director positions, only the holders of the Class A common stock are entitled to vote and the two director nominees receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of these nominees will be elected. For the remaining three director positions, all stockholders are entitled to vote and the three director nominees receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of these nominees will be elected.

Proposal 2 and any other stockholder proposals that properly come before the Annual Meeting require, in general, the affirmative vote of a majority of the voting power of the shares of Class A common stock and

Class B common stock, voting as a single class, present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the subject matter. For Proposal 2, abstentions will be counted in tabulations of the votes cast on a proposal and will have the same effect as a vote against the proposal, whereas broker non-votes will not be counted for purposes of determining whether the proposal has been approved. If you hold shares of our common stock through a broker, bank or other nominee, then you hold shares in street name. Thus, you must instruct the broker, bank or other nominee as to how to vote your shares. If you do not provide these instructions, the firm that holds your shares will have discretionary authority to vote your shares with respect to "routine" matters. Proposal 1 is not considered a "routine" matter; thus, your broker will not have discretionary authority to vote your shares in connection with Proposal 1 if you do not provide it with instructions. On the other hand, Proposal 2 is a "routine" matter.

#### **Electronic Access to Proxy Materials**

Pursuant to applicable United States Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") rules, we are making this Proxy Statement and our Annual Report on Form 10-K available to our stockholders electronically via the Internet atwww.proxyvote.com. On or about March 25, 2021, we will mail to stockholders a notice ("Notice") containing instructions on how to access this Proxy Statement along with our Annual Report on Form 10-K over the Internet, as well as instructions on how to vote online. The Notice also instructs you on how you may submit your proxy vote securely over the Internet or by telephone and contains your control number to access the Annual Meeting through the virtual meeting website. If you received a Notice, you will not automatically receive a printed copy of the Proxy Statement and Annual Report. If you would like to receive a printed copy of our proxy materials, you should follow the instructions for requesting such materials as set forth in the Notice.

#### Solicitation

The cost of preparing, assembling and sending the Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders, this Proxy Statement and the enclosed proxy card will be paid by us. Following the delivery of this Proxy Statement, directors, officers and other employees may solicit proxies by mail, telephone, facsimile or other electronic means, or by personal interview. These persons will receive no additional compensation for their services. Brokerage houses and other nominees, fiduciaries and custodians nominally holding shares of Class A common stock of record will be requested to forward proxy soliciting material to the beneficial owners of the shares and will be reimbursed by us for their reasonable charges and expenses in connection therewith.

#### Householding

With regard to the delivery of Annual Reports and Proxy Statements, under certain circumstances the SEC permits a single set of these documents or, where applicable, one Notice, to be sent to any household at which two or more stockholders reside if they appear to be members of the same family. Each stockholder, however, still receives a separate proxy card. This procedure, known as "householding," reduces the amount of duplicate information received at a household and reduces delivery and printing costs as well. A number of banks, brokers and other firms have instituted householding and have previously sent a notice to that effect to certain of our stockholders whose shares are registered in the name of the bank, broker or other firm. As a result, unless the stockholders receiving the notice gave contrary instructions, only one Annual Report and/or Proxy Statement, as applicable, will be delivered to an address at which two (2) or more stockholders reside. If any stockholder residing at the address wishes to receive a separate Annual Report or Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting or for future stockholder meetings, the stockholder should telephone toll-free 1-800-579-1639, or write to Salem Media Group, Inc., c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717. A separate set of proxy materials relating to the Annual Meeting will be sent promptly following receipt of your request. In addition, if any stockholder who previously consented to householding desires to receive a separate copy of a Proxy Statement or Annual Report, as applicable, for each stockholder at his or her same address, the stockholder should contact his or her bank, broker or other firm in whose name the shares are registered or contact us at the address or telephone number listed on page 1 of this Proxy Statement. Similarly, a stockholder may use any of these methods if the stockholder is receiving multiple copies of a Proxy Statement or Annual Report and would prefer to receive a single copy in the future.

#### THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

#### **Board of Directors**

Our Board of Directors presently consists of five (5) members (each, a "Director"). The following table sets forth certain information as of March 25, 2021, except where otherwise indicated, with respect to our Directors. Each of our Directors serves a one (1) year term and all Directors are subject to re-election at each annual meeting of stockholders.

Firet

		riist	
		Became	
		Company	
Name of Director	Age	Director	Position(s) Held with the Company
Stuart W. Epperson	84	1986	Chairman of the Board
Edward G. Atsinger III	81	1986	Chief Executive Officer and Director
Richard A. Riddle	76	1997	Director
Eric H. Halvorson	71	2015	Director
Heather W. Grizzle	39	2019	Director

#### **Board Composition**

As a national media presence with integrated operations including radio broadcasting, digital media, and publishing emphasizing Christian values, family-themed content and conservative news, our business involves an operational structure that operates on a broad scale and encompasses research, technical developments, and marketing functions in a context characterized by rapidly evolving technologies, exposure to business cycles, and significant competition. Our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for reviewing and assessing with the Board the appropriate skills, experience, and background sought of Board members in the context of our business and the then-current membership on the Board. This assessment of Board skills, experience, and background includes numerous diverse factors, such as an understanding of and experience in radio and new media, an understanding of our audience and the ministries that serve it, and finance, marketing and advertising experience. The priorities and emphasis of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and of the Board with regard to these factors may change from time to take into account changes in our business and other trends, as well as the portfolio of skills and experience of current and prospective Board members. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board will review and assess the continued relevance of and emphasis on these factors as part of the Board's annual self-assessment process and in connection with candidate searches to determine if they are effective in helping to satisfy the Board's goal of creating and sustaining a Board that can appropriately support and oversee our activities.

We believe that it is important for our Board members to have diverse backgrounds, skills and experiences and seek this diversity in nominating Director candidates. One goal of this diversity of backgrounds, skills and experience is to assist the Board in its oversight concerning our business and operations. We consider the key skills, qualifications and experience listed below as important for our Directors to collectively have in light of our current business and structure. The Directors' biographies provided later in this Proxy Statement note each Director's relevant skills, qualifications and experience. As part of an annual effectiveness review, the Board evaluates its composition to ensure that the Board as a whole sufficiently represents a diverse set of relevant backgrounds, skills and experience.

• Senior Executive Leadership Experience. Directors who have served in senior executive leadership positions are important to us, as they bring experience and perspective in analyzing, shaping, and overseeing the execution of important operational and policy issues at a senior level. The insights and guidance of these Directors, particularly those who have experience at businesses or organizations that have operated on a global scale, faced significant competition, and/or involved technology or other rapidly evolving business models enhance our Board's ability to assess and respond to situations we face.

- Public Company Board Experience. Directors who have served on other public company boards can offer insights with regard to the
  dynamics and operation of a board of directors, corporate governance matters (including experience with respect to the relationship of a
  board of directors to the CEO and other management personnel), the importance of particular public company agenda and management
  matters and oversight of a changing mix of strategic, operational, and compliance-related matters.
- Business Development Experience. Directors who have a background in business development can provide insight into developing and implementing strategies for growing our business through acquisitions.
- Accounting and Financial Reporting Experience. Knowledge of accounting and financial reporting processes, as well as the financial
  markets, financing and funding operations, is important because it assists our Directors in understanding and overseeing our financial
  reporting, internal controls, capital structure, financing and investing activities.
- Relevant Experience with our Audiences and Programmers. Directors who have relevant experience with the Christian and family-themed
  audience and the conservative news talk audience can provide insight and expertise in assisting the Board's implementation of strategies for
  growing our business by providing an engaging experience with our radio stations, Internet sites and other services. Directors with
  experience and knowledge of the business of our programmers and content providers can also assist the Board with analyzing, reviewing and
  approving mutually beneficial and significant relationships between our content providers.
- Legal Expertise. Directors who have legal education and experience can assist the Board in fulfilling its responsibilities related to the
  oversight of our legal and regulatory compliance and engagement with regulatory authorities.
- Radio Experience. Knowledge of the radio industry and the challenges and opportunities of radio broadcasting companies is vitally important because it enables our Directors to understand and oversee many aspects of our operations, goals and strategies.
- New Media Experience. As the radio industry is faced with challenges and opportunities created by the emergence of "new media", the
  Board benefits from including Directors who have relevant experience with these new and emerging means of distributing programming and
  enhancing our audience's ability to access information provided by us via different media outlets.

Set forth below is certain information concerning the principal occupation and business experience of each of the Directors during the past five (5) years and other relevant experience.

#### Stuart W. Epperson

Mr. Epperson has been our Chairman of the Board since our inception. He is also a Director of Salem Communications Holding Corporation, a wholly-owned subsidiary of ours. Mr. Epperson has been engaged in the ownership and operation of radio stations since 1961 and currently serves as a director and President of Roanoke-Vinton Radio Incorporated; as President of Sonsinger Management, Inc.; as a Partner of Sonsinger Properties, Sonsinger Broadcasting Company of Houston, L.P. and Salem Broadcasting Company; and as a member of East Bay Broadcasting, LLC. Mr. Epperson has been a member of the board of directors of the National Religious Broadcasters for a number of years and was re-elected to a three (3) year term on that board in February 2016. Mr. Epperson is a member of the North Carolina Broadcasting Hall of Fame. Mr. Epperson is married to Nancy A. Epperson, who is Mr. Atsinger's sister. Additionally, Mr. Epperson is the father of Stuart W. Epperson Jr. (Former Director) and uncle of Edward C. Atsinger (Former Director).

As one of our co-founders, Mr. Epperson provides the Board with extensive and valuable radio and senior executive leadership experience, business development experience and insight into our background and vision. His past political experience as well as his continuing operation of radio stations for related businesses provide

the Board with valuable relevant experience with the needs and goals of our audience and our programmers and enable Mr. Epperson to contribute to the Board by assessing the many and varied strategic opportunities presented to us.

#### Edward G. Atsinger III

Mr. Atsinger has been our Chief Executive Officer, a Director and a director of each of our subsidiaries since their inception. He was President of Salem from its inception through June 2007. He has been engaged in the ownership and operation of radio stations since 1969 and currently serves as a Partner of Salem Broadcasting Company, Sonsinger Properties, and Sonsinger Broadcasting Company of Houston, L.P.; as the manager/member of Atsinger Aviation, LLC, Sun Air Jets, LLC, Allyson Aviation, LLC, and Greenbelt Property Management; and as President of Sonsinger Management, Inc. Mr. Atsinger has been a member of the board of directors of the National Religious Broadcasters for a number of years and was re-elected to a three (3) year term on that board in February 2019. He was also a member of the National Association of Broadcasters Radio board of directors from 2008 through 2014. In October 2018, Mr. Atsinger was elected Chairman of the Radio Music License Committee. Mr. Atsinger has been a member of the board of directors of Oaks Christian School in Westlake Village, California since 1999. Mr. Atsinger is the brother-in-law of Mr. Epperson. Additionally, Mr. Atsinger is the father of Edward C. Atsinger (Former Director) and uncle of Stuart W. Epperson Jr. (Former Director).

As one of our co-founders, Mr. Atsinger provides the Board with extensive and valuable radio and senior executive leadership experience, business development experience and insight into our background and vision. His longstanding association with and service on many broadcasting-related boards of directors over the years also provides valuable radio and new media experience as well as an understanding of the broader needs and challenges facing our industry.

#### Richard A. Riddle

Mr. Riddle has been a Director since September 1997. Mr. Riddle is an independent businessman specializing in providing financial assistance and consulting to individuals and manufacturing companies. He was President and majority stockholder of I.L. Walker Company from 1988 to 1997 when that company was sold. He also was Chief Operating Officer and a major stockholder of Richter Manufacturing Corp. from 1970 to 1987. In 2010, Mr. Riddle joined the board of directors of Know the Truth, a non-profit organization that is also one of our customers.

Having an extensive career in financial matters, Mr. Riddle brings to the Board significant financial experience enabling him to assess and provide oversight concerning business and financial matters addressed by us.

#### Eric H. Halvorson

Mr. Halvorson has been an attorney at the Law Office of Eric H. Halvorson since 2010 and focuses his practice on business law and estate planning. Mr. Halvorson is also of counsel to Stowell, Zeilenga, Ruth, Vaughn, and Treiger LLP, a boutique business law firm in Westlake Village. Mr. Halvorson was the Dean of Trinity Law School, Santa Ana, California, from 2016-2019. Mr. Halvorson was an Adjunct Professor at the Pepperdine University School of Law for the 2006-2007, 2009-2010, 2010-2011, and 2013-2014 academic years. He was an Executive in Residence at Pepperdine University Seaver College of Letters, Arts and Sciences from 2000-2003 and from 2005-2007. Mr. Halvorson was our President and Chief Operating Officer from 2007-2008, our Chief Operating Officer from 1996-2000 and our Executive Vice President from 1991-2000. From 1991-1999 and 1985-1988, Mr. Halvorson also served as our General Counsel. Mr. Halvorson was the managing partner of the law firm of Godfrey & Kahn, S.C.-Green Bay from 1988 until 1991. From 1985 to 1988, he was our Vice President and General Counsel. From 1976 until 1985, he was an associate and then a partner of Godfrey & Kahn, S.C.-Milwaukee. Mr. Halvorson was a Certified Public Accountant with Arthur Andersen &

Co. from 1971 to 1973. Mr. Halvorson was previously a member of the board of directors of Intuitive Surgical, Inc., from 2003-2016 and Pharmacyclics, Inc., from 2011-2015. Mr. Halvorson is currently a member of the board of directors of Friends of Spanish Hills, LLC. Mr. Halvorson was previously our Director from 1988-2008

Mr. Halvorson brings valuable legal and financial expertise and extensive historical knowledge of the Company to the Board. He has also served as a board member for several for-profit companies which enables him to bring relevant cross-board experience to us.

#### Heather W. Grizzle

Heather W. Grizzle is the Managing Partner of Causeway Strategies, a boutique consulting firm that helps individuals, organizations and corporations to communicate, connect and advance their objectives more effectively. Her background includes work in the White House and the U.S. House of Representatives, as well corporate communications in New York and charity sector communications in London. She graduated cum laude with high honors in Economics from Harvard University, where she was Co-President of the Institute of Politics. Ms. Grizzle is Chairman of the Board of Trustees of Stewardship America, and a member of the Boards of Innovations for Poverty Action, Alpha USA, KidsMatter, and Charityvest.

Having worked in the White House and House of Representatives, Ms. Grizzle brings a unique insider's perspective relevant to our Conservative News Talk formats. Additionally, having served on several non-profit boards, Ms. Grizzle has experience related to many of our programmers and audiences.

#### **Director Independence and Executive Sessions**

Our Board of Directors evaluated the independence of each of our Directors pursuant to the listing standards of the NASDAQ Stock Market ("NASDAQ Rules"). During this review, which included a review of the transactions and relationships described in the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS" below, the Board of Directors considered various transactions and relationships among Directors (and their affiliates or family members), members of our senior management, affiliates and subsidiaries of ours and certain other parties that occurred during the past two (2) fiscal years. This review was conducted to determine whether, under the NASDAQ Rules, these relationships or transactions would affect the Board of Directors' determination as to each director's independence.

Upon conclusion of this review, the Board of Directors determined that, of the Directors nominated for election at the Annual Meeting, a majority of the Board (consisting of Messrs. Riddle, Halvorson and Ms. Grizzle) is independent under the NASDAQ Rules.

The NASDAQ Rules also require that independent members of the Board of Directors meet periodically in executive sessions during which only independent Directors are present. Our independent Directors have met separately in executive sessions and in the future will regularly meet in executive sessions as required by the NASDAQ Rules.

#### Committees of the Board of Directors

Our Board of Directors has three (3) committees: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The following table identifies the independent members of the Board of Directors and lists the members and chairman of each of these committees:

Name	Independent	Audit Committee	Compensation Committee	Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
Stuart W. Epperson			<u> </u>	
Edward G. Atsinger III				
Richard A. Riddle	I	X	C	C
Eric H. Halvorson	I	C		X
Heather W. Grizzle	I	X	X	X

I = Director is independent

X = Current member of committee

C = Current member and chairman of the committee

#### **Audit Committee**

The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Audit Committee") is a separately designated standing audit committee established in accordance with Section 3(a)(58)(A) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). The Audit Committee currently consists of Mr. Halvorson (Chairman), Mr. Riddle and Ms. Grizzle, each of whom is independent under the NASDAQ Rules and applicable SEC rules and regulations. The Board of Directors has determined that Mr. Halvorson, the Audit Committee Chairperson, qualifies as an "audit committee financial expert" as defined by applicable SEC rules and regulations.

The Audit Committee held two (2) scheduled virtual meetings and three (3) scheduled telephonic meetings in 2020 and operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors. The Audit Committee and the Board of Directors annually (or more often as needed) review the charter to ensure it conforms to current laws and practices. This charter is available on our Internet website (http://salemmedia.com) and a copy of the charter may be obtained upon written request from our Secretary. Any information found on our website is not a part of, or incorporated by reference into, this or any other report filed with, or furnished to, the SEC by us.

The Audit Committee's responsibilities are generally to assist the Board of Directors in fulfilling its legal and fiduciary responsibilities relating to our accounting, audit and reporting policies and practices. The Audit Committee also, among other things, approves related party transactions, oversees our financial reporting process, retains and engages our independent registered public accounting firm, approves the fees for our independent registered public accounting firm, monitors and reviews the quality, activities and functions of our independent registered public accounting firm, and monitors the adequacy of our operating and internal controls and procedures as reported by management and our independent registered public accounting firm. The Audit Committee Report set forth later in this Proxy Statement provides additional details about the duties and activities of this committee.

#### **Compensation Committee**

As provided under applicable laws and rules, our Board of Directors delegates authority for compensation matters to the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Compensation Committee"). The Compensation Committee's membership is determined by the Board of Directors. The Compensation Committee currently consists of Mr. Riddle (Chairman) and Ms. Grizzle, each of whom is independent under the NASDAQ Rules, including recently adopted compensation committee independence requirements. The Compensation Committee is authorized to review and approve compensation, including non-cash benefits and severance

arrangements for our officers and employees and to approve salaries, remuneration and other forms of additional compensation and benefits as it deems necessary. The Compensation Committee also administers our Amended and Restated 1999 Stock Incentive Plan (as amended and restated through May 8, 2019) (the "Stock Plan").

The Compensation Committee held two (2) regularly scheduled meetings and one (1) special meeting in 2020. The Compensation Committee meets at least twice annually and at additional times as are necessary or advisable to fulfill its duties and responsibilities.

The role of our Compensation Committee is to oversee our compensation and benefit plans and policies, administer our Stock Plan (including reviewing and approving equity grants to elected officers), and to review and approve all compensation decisions relating to elected officers, including those for our Named Executive Officers (who are listed in the Summary Compensation Table below). The actions of the Compensation Committee include reviewing objective benchmarks and metrics by which a Named Executive Officer's performance can be measured and analyzing peer compensation and performance data for comparison with our Named Executive Officers. The Compensation Committee has delegated limited authority to Edward G. Atsinger III, our Chief Executive Officer, to grant up to \$250,000 of equity incentive awards (restricted stock and stock options) to purchase our Class A common stock annually (measured each calendar year without carry-over of unused grant authority from year to year). This delegated authority is subject to prompt notification to the Compensation Committee of the issuance of any such grants and ratification of any such grants at the next regularly scheduled Compensation Committee meeting following the date of such grants.

Our Named Executive Officers do not determine or approve any element or component of their own compensation. Our CEO provides a recommendation to the Compensation Committee for base salary and annual incentive compensation for the Named Executive Officers reporting to him.

The Compensation Committee operates pursuant to a charter that was approved by the Board of Directors. The charter sets forth the responsibilities of the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee and our Board of Directors annually (or more often as needed) review the charter to ensure it conforms to current laws and practices. This charter is available on our Internet website (<a href="http://salemmedia.com">http://salemmedia.com</a>) and a copy of the charter may be obtained from our Secretary upon written request. Any information found on our website is not a part of, or incorporated by reference into, this or any other report filed with, or furnished to, the SEC by us.

#### **Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee**

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board of Directors (the "Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee") currently consists of Mr. Riddle (Chairman), Mr. Halvorson, and Ms. Grizzle, each of whom is independent under the NASDAQ Rules. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee held two (2) regularly scheduled meetings in 2020.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is authorized to: (a) develop and recommend a set of corporate governance standards to the Board of Directors for adoption and implementation; (b) identify individuals qualified to become members of the Board of Directors; (c) recommend that director nominees be elected at our next annual meeting of stockholders; (d) recommend nominees to serve on each standing committee of the Board of Directors; (e) lead in the annual review of Board performance and evaluation of the Board's effectiveness; and (f) ensure that succession planning takes place for the position of chief executive officer and other key senior management positions, all in accordance with applicable rules and regulations.

To qualify as a nominee for service on the Board of Directors, a candidate must have sufficient time and resources available to successfully carry out the duties required of a Board member. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee desires to attract and retain highly qualified directors who will diligently execute their responsibilities and enhance their knowledge of our core businesses and seeks Directors who possess some or all of the skills, qualifications and experience described under "Board Composition" in this Proxy Statement.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee implements our policy regarding stockholder nominations by considering nominees for director positions that are made by our stockholders. Any stockholder desiring to make such a nomination must submit in writing the name(s) of the recommended nominee(s) to our Secretary at least 90 days prior to, but not earlier than 120 days prior to, the first anniversary of the preceding annual meeting of stockholders. The written submission must also contain biographical information about the proposed nominee, a description of the nominee's qualifications to serve as a member of the Board of Directors, and evidence of the nominee's valid consent to serve as our director if nominated and duly elected.

The Board provides oversight of our management and plays a key role in shaping our strategic direction. Consistent with the our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee Charter, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers various criteria in Board candidates, including, the skills, qualifications and experience described under "Board Composition" in this Proxy Statement, as well as their appreciation of our core purpose, core values, and whether they have time available to devote to Board activities. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee also considers whether a potential nominee would satisfy:

- 1. The criteria for director "independence" established by the NASDAQ Rules; and
- 2. The SEC's definition of "audit committee financial expert."

Whenever a vacancy exists on the Board due to expansion of the Board's size or the resignation, retirement or term expiration of an existing director, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee identifies and evaluates potential director nominees. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers recommendations of management, stockholders and others. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee has sole authority to retain and terminate any search firm to be used to identify director candidates, including approving its fees and other retention terms.

Director candidates are evaluated using the criteria described above and in light of the then-existing composition of the Board, including its overall size, structure, backgrounds and areas of expertise of existing Directors and the relative mix of independent and employee directors. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee also considers the specific needs of the various Board committees. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recommends potential director nominees to the full Board, and final approval of a candidate for nomination is determined by the full Board. This evaluation process is the same for Director nominees who are recommended by our stockholders.

The Board of Directors has adopted a written charter for the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and our Board of Directors annually (or more often as needed) review the charter to ensure it conforms to current laws and practices. This charter is available on our Internet website (http://salemmedia.com) and a copy of the charter may be obtained upon written request from our Secretary. Any information found on our website is not a part of, or incorporated by reference into, this or any other report of filed with, or furnished to, the SEC by us.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee did not receive any recommendations from stockholders proposing candidate(s) for election at the Annual Meeting. None of the Directors serving on the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee or the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are our employees.

Although the Board does not have a formal policy on diversity, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Board review from time-to-time the membership of the Board in light of our operations and strategic objectives and consider whether the current Board members possess the requisite skills, experience and perspectives to oversee the achievement of those goals. As part of an annual effectiveness review, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee evaluates the diversity of the Board composition to ensure that it sufficiently represents a diverse set of background, skills and experience.

#### **Board Leadership Structure**

Historically, our Board of Directors has had a general policy that the positions of Chairman of the Board and CEO should be held by separate persons as an aid in the Board's oversight of management. This policy has been in effect since we began operations. The Chairman of the Board is a full-time senior executive of ours. The duties of the Chairman of the Board include:

- · presiding over all meetings of the Board;
- · preparing the agenda for Board meetings in consultation with the CEO and other members of the Board;
- managing the Board's process for annual Director self-assessment and evaluation of the Board and of the CEO; and
- · presiding over all meetings of stockholders.

The Board of Directors believes that there are advantages to having a separate Chairman for matters such as communications and relations between the Board members, the CEO, and other senior management; in assisting the Board in reaching consensus on particular strategies and policies; and in facilitating robust Board and CEO evaluation processes. In addition, having separate Chairman and CEO positions permits the CEO to focus on day-to-day business and allows the Chairman to lead the Board in its oversight responsibilities. The Board currently consists of the Chairman of the Board, the CEO, and three (3) independent Directors. One of Mr. Epperson's roles is to oversee and manage the Board of Directors and its functions, including setting meeting agendas and running Board meetings. In this regard, Mr. Epperson and the Board in their advisory and oversight roles are particularly focused on assisting the CEO and senior management in seeking and adopting successful business strategies and risk management policies, and in making successful choices in management succession.

#### Board's Role in Risk Oversight

Our Board of Directors as a whole has responsibility for risk oversight, with reviews of certain areas being conducted by the relevant Board committees. These committees then provide reports to the full Board. The oversight responsibility of the Board and its committees is enabled by management reporting processes that are designed to provide visibility to the Board about the identification, assessment, and management of critical risks. These areas of focus include strategic, operational, financial and reporting, succession and compensation, legal and compliance, and other risks. The Board and its committees oversee risks associated with their respective areas of responsibility, as summarized above.

#### Director Attendance at Board and Committee Meetings and 2020 Annual Meeting of Stockholders

The full Board of Directors held four (4) regularly scheduled meetings in 2020. During 2020, each of our incumbent Directors attended (either in person, telephonically, or video conference) all of the regularly scheduled meetings of the full Board of Directors. Each of our incumbent Directors attended more than seventy-five percent (75%) of the aggregate of the number of meetings of the Board and the total number of meetings held by all committees of the Board on which he or she served. We encourage, but do not require, that each Director attend our annual meeting of stockholders. In 2020, each of our then Directors attended the 2020 annual meeting of stockholders.

#### Communications between Stockholders and the Board

We have historically handled communications between stockholders and the Board of Directors on an ad hoc basis. We have not adopted a formal policy or process for these communications as of the date of this Proxy Statement. We have, however, taken actions to ensure that the views of our stockholders are communicated to the Board or one or more of the individual Directors, as applicable. The Board considers its responsiveness to such communications as timely and exemplary.

#### **Financial Code of Conduct**

We have adopted a financial code of conduct ("Financial Code of Conduct") that applies to each Director, the principal executive officer, principal financial officer, principal accounting officer, controller and persons performing similar functions. This Financial Code of Conduct has been adopted by the Board as a "code of ethics" that satisfies applicable NASDAQ Rules. The Financial Code of Conduct is available on our Internet website (http://salemmedia.com) and a copy of the Financial Code of Conduct may be obtained free of charge upon written request from the Secretary. Any information found on our website is not a part of, or incorporated by reference into, this or any other report filed with, or furnished to, the SEC by us.

#### **Information About Our Executive Officers**

Set forth below are our executive officers, together with the positions held by those persons as of March 25, 2021. The executive officers are elected annually and serve at the pleasure of our Board of Directors; however, we have entered into employment agreements with each of the executive officers listed below.

Name of Executive Officer	Age	Position(s) Held with the Company
Stuart W. Epperson	84	Chairman of the Board
Edward G. Atsinger III	81	Chief Executive Officer and Director
David A.R. Evans	58	President — New Media
David P. Santrella	59	President — Broadcast Media
Evan D. Masyr	49	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Christopher J. Henderson	57	EVP, Legal and Human Resources, General Counsel and Secretary

Set forth below is certain information concerning the business experience during the past five (5) years and other relevant experience of each of the individuals named above (excluding Messrs. Atsinger and Epperson, whose business experience is described in the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS—Board of Directors" above).

#### David A. R. Evans

Mr. Evans has been President — New Media since September 2013. Mr. Evans was President—New Business Development, Interactive and Publishing from July 2007 to September 2013. Mr. Evans was Executive Vice President—Business Development and Chief Financial Officer from September 2005 to June 2007. Mr. Evans was Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from September 2003 to September 2005. From 2000 to 2003, Mr. Evans served as the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. From 1997 to 2000, Mr. Evans served as Senior Vice President and Managing Director—Europe, Middle East, and Africa of Warner Bros. Consumer Products in London, England. He also served at Warner Bros. Consumer Products in Los Angeles, California, as Senior Vice President—Latin America, International Marketing, Business Development from 1996 to 1997 and Vice President—Worldwide Finance, Operations, and Business Development from 1992 to 1996. From 1990 to 1992, he served as Regional Financial Controller-Europe for Warner Bros. based in London, England. Prior to 1990, Mr. Evans was an audit manager with Ernst & Young LLP in Los Angeles, California and worked as a U.K. Chartered Accountant for Ernst & Young in London, England.

#### David P. Santrella

Mr. Santrella has been President — Broadcast Media since January 1, 2015, overseeing all broadcast operations involving our local radio stations, radio network and internal rep firm. From January 2010 to December 2014 he served as President — Radio Division. From October 2008 to December 31, 2009, he served as Operational Vice President over our Minneapolis, Denver and Colorado Springs clusters in addition to his existing responsibility over the Chicago cluster. From March 2006 to October 2008, Mr. Santrella was the

Operational Vice President of Chicago and Milwaukee. In November of 2003, he was given additional oversight responsibility of Milwaukee. Mr. Santrella started with us in 2001 as the General Manager of our Chicago cluster.

#### Evan D. Masyr

Mr. Masyr has been Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since January 2014. Prior to January 2014, Mr. Masyr was Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since July 2007. Mr. Masyr was Vice President—Accounting and Finance from September 2005 to June 2007. From March 2004 to September 2005, Mr. Masyr was Vice President of Accounting and Corporate Controller. Prior to that time, Mr. Masyr was Vice President and Corporate Controller from January 2003 to March 2004. From February 2000 to December 2002, he served as our Controller. From 1993 to February 2000, Mr. Masyr worked for PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP (formerly, Coopers & Lybrand LLP). Mr. Masyr has been a Certified Public Accountant since 1995. Mr. Masyr currently serves on the board of directors of Archway Insurance, Ltd., a group insurance captive of which Salem is a member.

#### Christopher J. Henderson

Mr. Henderson has been Executive Vice President, Legal and Human Resources, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since July 2018. Prior to July 2018, Mr. Henderson was Senior Vice President, Legal and Human Resources, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since 2012. Prior to 2012, Mr. Henderson was Vice President, Legal and Human Resources, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary since March 2008. Mr. Henderson was Vice President, Human Resources from August 2006 to February 2008. From 2001 to August 2006, Mr. Henderson served as Corporate Counsel. Prior to joining us, Mr. Henderson worked for thirteen (13) years as an attorney for Cooksey, Toolen, Gage, Duffy & Woog, first as a trial attorney and then as a transactional attorney.

#### **EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION**

#### **Summary Compensation Table**

The table below summarizes the total compensation of the NEOs for fiscal years ended December 31, 2020 and December 31, 2019.

		Salary(1)	Bonus(2)	Restricted Stock Awards(3)	Option Awards(4)	All Other Compensation(5)	Total
Name and Principal Position	Year	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Edward G. Atsinger III							
Chief Executive Officer	2020	927,693	_	_	_	408,722	1,336,415
	2019	805,096	_	397,147	_	143,823	1,346,066
David A. R. Evans							
President—New Media	2020	516,154	8,500	_	31,000	12,182	567,836
	2019	545,385	8,500	_	_	13,893	567,778
David P. Santrella							
President—Broadcast Media	2020	497,668	_	_	76,800	10,382	584,850
	2019	519,965	_	88,930	_	12,287	621,182

<sup>(1)</sup> The salary amounts reflect a 10% salary reduction applicable to all executive officers from May 11, 2020 through the end of 2020 as part of COVID cost-cutting measures, and that salaries were restored effective January 3, 2021.

- (3) The fair value of the restricted stock award was measured based on the grant date market price of our common shares and expensed as of the vesting date. The restricted stock award contained transfer restrictions under which they could not be sold, pledged, transferred or assigned until ninety (90) days from the vesting date. The recipient of this restricted stock award is entitled to all of the rights of absolute ownership of the restricted stock from the date of grant, including the right to vote the shares and to receive dividends. Restricted stock awards are independent of option grants and are granted at no cost to the recipient other than applicable taxes owed by the recipient. The award was considered issued and outstanding from the vest date of grant.
- (4) Represents the aggregate grant date fair value of option awards granted within the fiscal year in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 for stock-based compensation. These amounts reflect the total grant date fair value for these awards and do not correspond to the actual cash value that will be recognized by the grantee when received. For a detailed discussion of the assumptions made in the valuation of option awards, please see the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020.
- (5) Amounts set forth in the All Other Compensation column consist of the following:

Item	Mr. Atsinger (\$)	Mr. Evans (\$)	Mr. Santrella (\$)
Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits (2020)(1)	391,962	6,893	5,287
Company Contributions to 401(k) Plan (2020)	_	5,289	5,095
Medical, Dental, Life, Vision and Disability Premiums (2020)	16,760		
TOTAL (2020)	408,722	12,182	10,382

<sup>(2)</sup> Amounts set forth in the "Bonus" column represent bonuses earned for performance in the reflected fiscal year. For years in which restricted stock was awarded in settlement of annual performance bonuses, those restricted stock awards are reflected in the year for which the bonus was earned rather than paid.

(1) Includes the following perquisites and personal benefits which have been valued by us based upon the incremental cost to us of providing these perquisites and personal benefits to the Named Executive Officers:

Perquisite or Personal Benefit	Mr. Atsinger (\$)	Mr. Evans (\$)	Mr. Santrella (\$)
Personal Use of Company Vehicle (2020)	3,463	_	
Split-Dollar Life Insurance Premiums (2020)	300,000	_	_
Supplemental Medical, Travel and Expense Reimbursement (2020)	88,499	_	_
Supplemental Life Insurance Premiums (2020)		6,893	5,287
TOTAL (2020)	391,962	6,893	5,287

### Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table provides information as of December 31, 2020, in respect of all outstanding equity awards held by the NEOs.

	Option	Option Awards			
	Number of	Number of			
	Securities	Securities			
	Underlying	Underlying			
	Unexercised	Unexercised			
	Options	Options		ption	Option
	(#)	(#)	Exer	cise Price	Expiration
Name	Exercisable	Unexercisable		(\$)	Date
Edward G. Atsinger III	50,000		\$	6.92	03/11/2021
	2,239		\$	4.85	03/08/2022
	37,500		\$	4.85	03/08/2023
	25,000		\$	4.85	03/08/2024
	25,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2024
	25,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2025
		25,000(1)	\$	3.25	05/09/2026
		25,000(2)	\$	3.25	05/09/2027
David A.R. Evans	8,750		\$	6.92	03/11/2021
David Find Divino	8,750		\$	6.92	03/11/2022
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2022
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2023
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2024
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2025
	10,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2024
	10,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2025
	10,000	25,000(3)	\$	1.34	03/03/2026
		, , ,	\$ \$		05/09/2026
		10,000(1)		3.25	
		25,000(4)	\$	1.34	03/03/2027
		10,000(2)	\$	3.25	05/09/2027
		25,000(5)	\$	1.34	03/03/2028
		25,000(6)	\$	1.34	03/03/2029

	Option Awards				
	Number of Securities	Number of Securities			
	Underlying	Underlying			
	Unexercised	Unexercised			
	Options	Options		ption	Option
Name	(#) Exercisable	(#) Unexercisable	Exer	cise Price	Expiration Date
David P. Santrella		Ullexel cisable	Φ.	(\$)	
David F. Saintena	8,750		\$	6.92	03/11/2021
	8,750		\$	6.92	03/11/2022
	60,000		\$	2.74	03/07/2022
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2022
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2023
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2024
	6,250		\$	4.85	03/08/2025
	10,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2024
	10,000		\$	3.25	05/09/2025
		20,000(7)	\$	1.47	01/02/2026
		25,000(3)	\$	1.34	03/03/2026
		10,000(1)	\$	3.25	05/09/2026
		20,000(8)	\$	1.47	01/02/2027
		25,000(4)	\$	1.34	03/03/2027
		10,000(2)	\$	3.25	05/09/2027
		20,000(9)	\$	1.47	01/02/2028
		25,000(5)	\$	1.34	03/03/2028
		20,000(10)	\$	1.47	01/02/2029
		25,000(6)	\$	1.34	03/03/2029
		20,000(11)	\$	1.47	01/02/2030

Unexercisable options vest May 9, 2021.

<sup>(2)</sup> Unexercisable options vest May 9, 2022.

These options vested March 3, 2021.

<sup>(5)</sup> 

Unexercisable options vest March 3, 2022. Unexercisable options vest March 3, 2023. Unexercisable options vest March 3, 2024. (6)

<sup>(7)</sup> 

<sup>(8)</sup> 

These options vested January 2, 2021.
Unexercisable options vest January 2, 2022.
Unexercisable options vest January 2, 2023. (9)

<sup>(10)</sup> Unexercisable options vest January 2, 2024.
(11) Unexcersable options vest January 2, 2025

#### Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table provides information as of December 31, 2020, with respect to shares of our Class A common stock that may be issued under the Stock Plan, our only existing equity compensation plan. As of December 31, 2020, a maximum of 8,000,000 shares were authorized under the Stock Plan, of which 2,399,010 were outstanding and 1,337,760 were exercisable.

		<b>Equity Compensation Plan Infor</b>	mation
			Remaining available for
	Number of		future issuance
	securities		under equity
	to be issued	Weighted-average	compensation plans
	upon exercise of	exercise price of	(excluding securities
	outstanding options,	outstanding options,	reflected in column
Plan Category	warrants and rights	warrants and rights	(a))
	(a)	<b>(b)</b>	(c)
Equity compensation plans approved by security holders	2,399,010	\$ 3.08	2,489,055
Equity compensation plans not approved by security holders	<u> </u>		<u> </u>
Total			

#### DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Non-employee Directors of the Company receive an annual retainer and fees. The following table sets forth the compensation of oumon-employee Directors in 2020:

	Fees Earned(1)	Stock Awards(2)	Option Awards(3)	TOTAL
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Richard A. Riddle	53,500			53,500
Eric H. Halvorson	61,500	_	_	61,500
Heather W. Grizzle.	53,500	_	_	53,500

- Reflects all fees paid to non-employee Directors for participation in regular, special and telephonic meetings of the Board and committees and retainer fees.
- (2) No stock was awarded to non-employee Directors in 2020. As of December 31, 2020, each Director beneficially owned the following number of shares of our Class A common stock: Mr. Riddle held 101,891 shares and Mr. Halvorson held 9,800 shares.
- (3) Stock options were not awarded to non-employee Directors in 2020. As of December 31, 2020, each Director held the following number of outstanding options to purchase our Class A common stock: Mr. Riddle held 15,000 options; and Mr. Halvorson held 7,500 options.

The cash compensation paid as of December 31, 2020 to ournon-employee Directors ("Designated Directors") as approved by our Board of Directors at the recommendation of the Compensation Committee is as follows:

COMPENSATION	AMOUNT	PAYABLE TO	PAYABLE
Annual Retainer	\$ 30,000	Designated Directors	Quarterly
Attendance Fee (Full Company Board)	\$ 2,500	Designated Directors	Per Regularly Scheduled Company Board Meeting
Attendance Fee (Full Company Board)	\$ 1,500	Designated Directors	Per Special Telephonic Company Board Meeting
Attendance Fee (Board Committee)	\$ 1,500	Designated Director Committee Members	Per Regularly Scheduled or Noticed Committee Meeting
Chairperson Fee (Audit and Compensation Committees)	\$ 2,000	Chairperson of Audit and Compensation Committees	Per Regularly Scheduled or Noticed Committee Meeting
Chairperson Fee (Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee)	\$ 1,000	Chairperson of Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee	Per Regularly Scheduled or Noticed Committee Meeting
Attendance Fee (Special Committee)	\$ 1,500	Special Committee Members	Per Special Committee Meeting or Task
Chairperson Fee (Special Committee)	\$ 1,000	Special Committee Members	Per Special Committee Meeting or Task

In addition to the above fees, Directors are compensated on an ad hoc basis for special committee or subcommittee meetings held or tasks performed by a committee or subcommittee designated by either the full Board of Directors or by a standing committee of the full Board of Directors, with this compensation determined by the establishing body at the time the special committee or subcommittee is established. Designated Directors who are also chairmen of our Board committees receive the applicable chairperson fee in addition to a committee attendance fee for each regularly scheduled Board committee meeting. Designated Directors also receive reimbursement for all reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with travel to and attendance at regularly scheduled Board and Board committee meetings.

Directors who are also employees (Stuart W. Epperson, Chairman of the Board, and Edward G. Atsinger III, CEO) are not additionally compensated for their services as Directors. Compensation for Mr. Atsinger is summarized in the "Summary Compensation Table" appearing in this Proxy Statement under the heading "EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION."

#### AUDIT COMMITTEE REPORT

This Audit Committee Report shall not be deemed soliciting material or to be filed with the SEC, nor shall any information in this report be incorporated by reference by any general statement into any past or future filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or under the Exchange Act, except to the extent that Salem Media Group, Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Company") specifically incorporates this information by reference into such filing, and shall not otherwise be deemed filed under such Acts.

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to oversee, on behalf of the entire Board: (a) the accounting and financial reporting processes of the Company, (b) the audits of the Company's financial statements, (c) the qualifications, independence and performance of the public accounting firm engaged as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm to prepare or issue an audit report on the financial statements of the Company, (d) the performance of the Company's internal auditor and independent registered public accounting firm, and (e) conduct an appropriate review and oversight of all related party transactions for potential conflict of interest and report to the full Board on any approved transactions.

The Audit Committee has adopted, and annually reviews, a charter outlining the practices it follows. The charter complies with all current regulatory requirements, including requirements pertaining to the NASDAQ Stock Market listing standards definitions, provisions and applicable exceptions concerning the independence of audit committee members.

In 2020, the Audit Committee held five meetings, two of which were scheduled virtual meetings and three were scheduled telephonic meetings. The Audit Committee's meeting agendas are established by the Audit Committee Chairman based upon the Audit Committee's charter and an annual meeting planner approved by the entire Audit Committee. At each of these meetings, the Audit Committee met with the senior members of the Company's financial management team and General Counsel. Additionally, the Company's internal auditor met with the Audit Committee at three meetings and the independent registered public accounting firm met with the Audit Committee at five meetings. Prior to each regularly scheduled meeting, the Chairman of the Audit Committee also met privately with the Company's independent registered public accounting firm and, separately, with the Company's internal auditor, at which times candid discussions of financial management, accounting and internal control issues took place.

The Audit Committee appointed Crowe LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the year ended December 31, 2020, and reviewed with the Company's financial managers, the independent registered public accounting firm, and the Company's internal auditor, overall audit scopes and plans, the results of internal and external controls and the quality of the Company's financial reporting.

The Company's management is primarily responsible for the preparation, presentation, and integrity of the Company's financial statements, accounting and financial reporting principles, internal controls, and procedures designed to ensure compliance with accounting standards, applicable laws, and regulations. As the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, Crowe LLP is responsible for performing an independent audit of the Compnay's consolidated financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting standards and for expressing an opinion on the conformity of the audited financial statements to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the Company's audited financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2020. The Audit Committee has also discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm the matters required to be discussed by the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB") and the SEC.

The Audit Committee has received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from the independent registered public accounting firm required by the applicable requirements of the PCAOB regarding the independent registered public accounting firm's communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and the Audit Committee has discussed with the independent registered public accounting firm that firm's independence from the Company and its management. The Audit Committee has also considered

whether the independent registered public accounting firm's provision of non-audit services to the Company is compatible with the auditor's independence.

Based on the Audit Committee's reviews and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements referred to above be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 to be filed with the SEC.

The Audit Committee is composed of Eric Halvorson, Chairman, Richard Riddle and Heather Grizzle.

#### AUDIT COMMITTEE

Eric Halvorson, Chairman Richard Riddle Heather Grizzle March 3, 2021

#### SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of our Class A and Class B common stock as of March 10, 2021 (unless otherwise indicated) by: (a) each person believed by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of either class of our outstanding Class A or Class B common stock; (b) each Director; (c) each of the NEOs; and (d) all Directors and NEOs as a group.

	Class A Common St	ock	Class Common	% Vote of All Classes of	
Name and Address(1)	Number	% Vote(2)	Number	% Vote(2)	Common Stock(2)
Stuart W. Epperson	3,622,890(3)	16.34%	2,776,848(4)	50.00%	40.40%
Nancy A. Epperson	3,622,890(3)	16.34%	2,776,848(4)	50.00%	40.40%
Edward G. Atsinger III	5,420,935(5)	24.45%	2,776,848(5)	50.00%	42.71%
Edward C. Atsinger	1,093,078(6)	4.93%	_	_	1.41%
Stuart W. Epperson Jr.	113,428(7)	*	_	_	*
Richard A. Riddle	114,391(8)	*	_	_	*
Heather W. Grizzle	_	*	_	_	*
Eric Halvorson	17,300(9)	*	_	_	*
David P. Santrella	213,351(10)	*	_	_	*
David A.R. Evans	105,002(11)	*	_	_	*
Evan Masyr	157,724(12)	*	_	_	*
Christopher J. Henderson	124,250(13)	*	_	_	*
All Directors and NEO's as a group	10,982,349	49.53%	5,553,696	100.00%	85.60%

- \* Less than 1%
- (1) Except as otherwise indicated, the address for each person is c/o Salem Media Group, Inc., 6400 N. Belt Line, Irving, Texas 75063. Calculated pursuant to Rule 13d-3(d) under the Exchange Act, shares of Class A common stock not outstanding that are subject to options exercisable by the holder thereof within 60 days of March 10, 2021, are deemed outstanding for the purposes of calculating the number and percentage ownership by such stockholder, but not deemed outstanding for the purpose of calculating the percentage owned by each other stockholder listed. Unless otherwise noted, all shares listed as beneficially owned by a stockholder are actually outstanding.
- (2) Percentage voting power is based upon 21,291,540 shares of Class A common stock and 5,553,696 shares of Class B common stock all of which were outstanding as of March 10, 2021, plus shares of Class A common stock that are subject to options exercisable by holders within 60 days of March 10, 2021 and the general voting power of one (1) vote for each share of Class A common stock and ten (10) votes for each share of Class B common stock.
- (3) Includes 1,145,720 shares of Class A common stock held by trusts of which Mr. and Mrs. Epperson are trustees and shares held directly by Mr. and Mrs. Epperson. As husband and wife, Mr. and Mrs. Epperson are each deemed to be the beneficial owner of shares held by the other and share voting and dispositive power; therefore, their combined beneficial ownership is shown in the table. Includes 125,000 shares of Class A common stock subject to options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (4) These shares of Class B common stock are held directly by Mr. Epperson.
- (5) These shares of Class A and Class B common stock are held by trusts of which Mr. Atsinger is trustee. Includes 189,739 shares of Class A common stock subject to options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (6) Includes 1,090,078 shares of Class A common stock held in a trust for the benefit of Edward C. Atsinger, who is Edward G. Atsinger III's son. Edward G. Atsinger III is the trustee of the trust and these shares are also included in the shares beneficially owned by Edward G. Atsinger III as reflected in this table. Also includes 3,000 shares of Class A common stock held by a trust for the benefit of Edward C. Atsinger. Edward C. Atsinger and his wife are trustees of the trust. These 3,000 shares are not included in shares beneficially owned by Edward G. Atsinger III as reflected in this table.
- (7) These shares of Class A common stock are held in custody for Mr. Epperson Jr.'s four (4) minor children.

- (8) Includes 12,500 shares of Class A common stock subject to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (9) 8,000 shares of Class A common stock are held directly by Mr. Halvorson in an IRA, 1,800 shares are held by a trust of which Mr. and Mr. Halvorson are trustees and 7,500 shares of Class A common stock subject to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (10) Includes 177,500 shares of Class A common stock subject to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days, of which 20,000 shares were exercised and sold on or after March 10, 2021.
- (11) Includes 97,500 shares of Class A common stock subject to options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (12) Includes 145,500 shares of Class A common stock subject to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days.
- (13) Includes 124,250 shares of Class A common stock subject to stock options that are exercisable within 60 days.

#### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

#### Leases with Related Persons

As of March 10, 2021, Salem leased the studios and tower and antenna sites described in the table below from Edward G. Atsinger III, CEO and Director, and Stuart W. Epperson, Chairman of our Board of Directors. All of these leases have cost of living adjustments. Based upon management's assessment and analysis of local market conditions for comparable properties, we believe that these leases do not have terms that vary materially from those that would have been available from unaffiliated parties.

Market	Station Call Letters	2020 Annual Rental(1)	2019 Annual Rental(2)	Expiration Date(3)	
Leases with both Messrs. Atsinger and Epperson:					
Minneapolis-St. Paul, MN	KKMS-AM/KYCR-AM(5)	\$ 248,611	\$ 236,516	2036	
Sacramento, CA	KFIA-AM(4)	138,122	134,099	2036	
Los Angeles, CA	KTIE-AM(6)	38,199	37,017	2026	
San Antonio, TX	KSLR-AM (Day site)(4)	56,829	55,130	2037	
Dallas, TX	KLTY-FM (4)	45,063	43,684	2021	
Houston-Galveston, TX	KNTH-AM(4)	54,774	53,526	2023	
Houston-Galveston, TX	KTEK-AM(4)	_	49,949	2037	
Philadelphia, PA	WFIL-AM/WNTP-AM(5)	224,165	219,055	2023	
Phoenix, AZ	KPXQ-AM(4)	78,277	76,497	2023	
Portland, OR	KPDQ-AM(4)	32,256	31,521	2023	
Seattle—Tacoma, WA	KLFE-AM(4)	42,597	41,626	2023	
Seattle—Tacoma, WA	KNTS-AM(4)	42,597	41,626	2023	
San Antonio, TX	KSLR-AM (Night site)(4)	21,865	21,410	2023	
San Francisco, CA	KFAX-AM(4)	261,699	255,734	2023	
San Francisco, CA	KTRB-AM(7)	126,500	121,000	2033	
Denver-Boulder, CO	KNUS-AM(4)	47,042	45,671	2036	
Orlando, FL	WTLN-AM(4)	80,004	80,004	2045	
St. Louis, MO	KXFN-AM (Night site)(4)	9,889	26,920	2021	
Subtotal		<u>\$1,548,489</u>	<u>\$1,570,985</u>		
Lease with Mr. Atsinger:					
San Diego, CA	KPRZ-AM(4)	209,293	203,197	2028	
Total		<u>\$1,757,782</u>	<u>\$1,774,182</u>		

<sup>(1)</sup> Annual rent calculated as of December 31, 2020.

#### Leases with Principal Stockholders

A trust controlled by our CEO and a director, Edward G. Atsinger III, owns real estate on which assets of one radio station are located. We have entered into a lease agreement with this trust. Rental expense related to this lease included in operating expense for each of the year's ending December 31, 2020 and 2019 amounted to \$0.2 million. Mr. Ted Atsinger, son of the CEO is the beneficiary and/or successor trustee.

<sup>(2)</sup> Annual rent calculated as of December 31, 2019.

<sup>(3)</sup> The expiration date reported for certain facilities represents the expiration date assuming exercise of all lease term extensions at the Company's option.

<sup>(4)</sup> Antenna/Tower Site.

<sup>(5)</sup> Antenna/Tower/Studio Site.

<sup>(6)</sup> Office/Studio Site.

<sup>(7)</sup> Diplex

Land and buildings occupied by various of our radio stations are leased from entities owned by our CEO and our Chairman of the Board. Rental expense under these leases included in operating expense for each of the years ending December 31, 2020 and 2019 was \$1.5 million and \$1.6 million, respectively.

#### Truth For Life - Mr. Riddle

Truth For Life is a non-profit organization that is a customer of ours. During 2020 and 2019, we have billed Truth For Life approximately \$2.4 million and \$2.5 million for airtime on its stations. We had receivable balances of \$0 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, related to these sales at December 31, 2020 and 2019. Mr. Riddle, one of our directors, joined the Truth for Life board in October 2010. Mr. Riddle notified us of his resignation from the Truth for Life board in June 2019.

#### Know the Truth - Mr. Riddle

Know the Truth is a non-profit organization that is a customer of ours. During 2020 and 2019, we billed Know the Truth approximately \$0.6 million and \$0.8 million for airtime on its stations. We had receivable balances of \$39,000 and \$1.2 million at December 31, 2020 and 2019. Mr. Riddle, one of our directors, joined the Know the Truth board in 2010 and remains a member of this board.

#### **Split-Dollar Life Insurance**

We maintained split-dollar life insurance policies for our Chairman and CEO since 1997. Since 2003, we have been the owner of the split-dollar life insurance policies and were entitled to recover all of the premiums paid on the policies. The premiums were \$0.2 million and \$0.5 million for each of the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019, respectively. The cumulative premiums paid on these policies were \$3.7 million and \$3.5 million, respectively. The policies were surrendered during 2020 with net proceeds of \$2.4 million paid to us. We paid the \$0.3 million of the proceeds to our Chairman and \$0.3 million of the proceeds to our CEO in exchange for the policies.

#### Transportation Services Supplied by Sun Air Jets

From time to time, we rent aircraft from a company owned by Edward G. Atsinger III, our CEO and a director. As approved by the independent members of our board of directors, we rent these aircraft on an hourly basis for general corporate needs. Total rental expense for these aircraft for the years ended December 31, 2020 and 2019 was approximately \$198,000 and \$135,000, respectively. In December 2020, a \$100,000 advance was paid to Sun Air Jets to secure future flights at discounted rates.

## THE COMPANY'S RELATIONSHIP WITH ITS INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRMS

#### **Principal Accountant Fees and Services**

The following table summarizes the fees billed by our current registered public accounting firm, Crowe LLP ("Crowe"), for professional services rendered during fiscal years 2020 and 2019:

	December 31,	December 31,
	2020	2019
Annual Audit Fees (1)	\$ 529,629	\$ 600,000
Audit-Related Fees (2)	\$ 32,000	\$ 23,000
Tax Fees(3)	\$ —	\$ 7,155
All Other Fees(4)	\$ 53,925	\$ 97,757
Total Fees For Services(5)	<u>\$ 615,554</u>	<u>\$ 727,912</u>

- (1) Annual audit fees for the audit of the consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Forml 0-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 and the review of the interim condensed consolidated financial statements included in our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q.
- 2) Audit-related fees are the fees for the financial statement audit of our 401(k) Plan.
- (3) Tax fees are fees related to the impact of the Tax Reform.
- (4) Other fees include \$25,000 for consents and \$12,500 for sales tax compliance work.
- (5) None of the fees listed in the table above were approved by the Audit Committee in reliance on a waiver frompre-approval under paragraph (c)(7)(i) (C) of Rule 2-01 of Regulation S-X.

#### **Audit Committee's Pre-Approval Policies and Procedures**

In accordance with the Audit Committee's pre-approval policies and procedures and the requirements of applicable law, all services to be provided by Crowe are pre-approved by the Audit Committee. Pre-approval includes audit services, audit-related services and other permissiblenon-audit services. Pre-approval is generally provided by the full Audit Committee for up to a year and is detailed as to the particular defined tasks or scope of work and is subject to a specific budget. In some cases, the Audit Committee has delegated authority to the Chairman of the Audit Committee to pre-approve additional services, and any such pre-approvals granted by the Chairman must then be communicated to the full Audit Committee at or prior to the next scheduled Audit Committee meeting. When assessing whether it is appropriate to engage the independent registered public accounting firm to perform a service, the Audit Committee considers, among other things, whether these services are consistent with the independent registered public accounting firm's independence and whether these services constitute prohibited non-audit functions under Section 201 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. The Audit Committee considered the provision of the services listed in the table above by Crowe and determined that the provision of such services was compatible with maintaining the independence of Crowe.

## PROPOSAL 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

At the Annual Meeting, our stockholders will be asked to vote on the election of five (5) directors. Two (2) nominees are nominated as "Independent Directors" whom the holders of Class A common stock are entitled to elect, as a class, exclusive of all holders of Class B common stock, pursuant to the Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, as amended. Richard A. Riddle and Eric H. Halvorson have been nominated as the Independent Directors. The two (2) nominees for the Independent Director seats receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of the Independent Directors will be elected the Independent Directors. The three (3) nominees for the remaining Board seats receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be elected directors. All directors elected at the Annual Meeting will be elected to a one (1) year term and will serve until the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in the year 2022 or until their respective successors have been duly elected and qualified.

Set forth below are the names of persons nominated by our Board of Directors for election as directors at the Annual Meeting:

Stuart W. Epperson Edward G. Atsinger III Richard A. Riddle Eric H. Halvorson Heather W. Grizzle

For a description of the nominees' principal occupation and business experience during the last five (5) years and present directorships, please see the section of this Proxy Statement entitled "THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS—Board of Directors" above.

We have been advised by each nominee named in this Proxy Statement that he or she is willing to be named as such herein and is willing to serve as a Director if elected. However, if any of the nominees should be unable to serve as a Director, the enclosed proxy, if executed and returned, will be voted in favor of the remainder of those nominees not opposed by the stockholder on the proxy and may be voted for a substitute nominee selected by the Board of Directors.

#### Vote Required and Board of Directors' Recommendation

With respect to the two (2) nominees for the Independent Director seats, the nominees receiving the largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the election of the Independent Directors will be elected the Independent Directors, provided there is a quorum representing a majority of the voting power of all outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock is present and entitled to vote. With respect to the three (3) nominees for the remaining Board seats, the nominees receiving largest number of votes of the shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be elected directors; provided there is a quorum representing a majority of the voting power of all outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock is present and entitled to vote. All directors elected at the Annual Meeting will be elected to a one (1) year term and will serve until the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in the year 2022 or until their respective successors have been duly elected and qualified.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR THE ELECTION OF EACH OF OUR DIRECTOR NOMINEES.

# PROPOSAL 2 PROPOSAL TO RATIFY THE APPOINTMENT OF CROWE LLP AS THE COMPANY'S INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Audit Committee¹ has selected Crowe LLP to serve as our independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2021. Crowe LLP has served as our independent auditor since May 2016. A representative of Crowe LLP is expected to attend the Annual Meeting, and the representative will have an opportunity to make a statement if he or she so desires. The representative will also be available to respond to appropriate questions from stockholders.

#### Reasons for the Proposal

Selection of our independent registered public accounting firm is not required to be submitted for stockholder approval. Nonetheless, the Board of Directors is seeking ratification of the selection of Crowe LLP as a matter of further involving our stockholders in its corporate affairs. If the stockholders do not ratify this selection, the Audit Committee will reconsider its selection of Crowe LLP and will either continue to retain this firm or appoint new independent registered public accounting firm. Even if the selection is ratified, the Audit Committee, in its discretion, may direct the appointment of different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that this change would be in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders.

#### Vote Required and Board of Directors' Recommendation

The affirmative vote of a majority of the Class A and Class B shares, voting as a single class, present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting, at which a quorum representing a majority of the voting power of all outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock is present and entitled to vote, is required to approve the proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm. THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS THAT STOCKHOLDERS VOTE FOR THIS APPOINTMENT.

1 Under Exchange Act Rule 10A-3, which is also reflected in the Audit Committee charter, the Audit Committee must select and retain the independent registered public accounting firm.

#### STOCKHOLDERS' PROPOSALS FOR 2022 PROXY STATEMENT

Any of our stockholders wishing to have a proposal considered for inclusion in our proxy solicitation materials relating to our 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must, in addition to other applicable requirements, give notice of the proposal in writing to the Secretary at its principal executive offices and the notice must be received on or before November 25, 2021. The proposal may be included in next year's proxy statement if it complies with certain rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC. Proposals must be submitted in accordance with our Bylaws and comply with SEC regulations promulgated pursuant to Rule 14a-8 of the Exchange Act.

#### OTHER MATTERS

At the time of preparation of this Proxy Statement, the Board of Directors of the Company was not aware of any other matters to be brought before the Annual Meeting. No eligible stockholder had submitted notice of any proposal ninety (90) days before the date of the anniversary of last year's annual meeting. However, if any other matters are properly presented for action, in the absence of instructions to the contrary, it is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed form of proxy to vote, or refrain from voting, in accordance with their respective best judgment on such matters.

If a stockholder desires to have a proposal presented at our annual meeting of stockholders in 2022 and the proposal is not intended to be included in our related 2022 proxy solicitation materials, the stockholder must give us advance in accordance with our Bylaws. Pursuant to our Bylaws, only such business shall be conducted, and only such proposals shall be acted upon at an annual meeting of stockholders as are properly brought before the annual meeting. For business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder, in addition to any other applicable requirements, timely notice of the matter must first be given to the Secretary. To be timely, a stockholder's written notice must be delivered to the Secretary at our principal executive offices not later than the 90th day nor earlier than the 120th day prior to the first anniversary of the preceding annual meeting; provided, however, that if the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after such anniversary date, then notice of the stockholder proposal must be delivered to the Secretary not earlier than the 120th day nor later than the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such annual meeting is first made. If the proposal is for a nominee for director, the stockholder's notice must set forth with respect to such director nominee all of the information relating to that person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations for elections of directors under the rules of the SEC; for any stockholder proposal, the notice must comply with Section 2.2 of Article II of our Bylaws (a copy of which is available upon request to the Secretary), which section requires that the notice contain a brief description of the proposal and the reasons for conducting the business at the annual meeting, the name and address, as they appear on our books, of the stockholder making the proposal, the number of shares of Class A common stock and Class B commo

#### **DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS**

Pursuant to Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act and the rules promulgated thereunder, our officers and directors and persons who beneficially own more ten percent (10%) of our common stock are required to: (a) report with the SEC their initial ownership and change in ownership with respect to all of our equity securities; and (b) furnish us with copies of those reports. As a practical matter, we assist our officers and directors in preparing initial ownership reports and reporting ownership changes and we typically file these reports on their behalf.

Based solely on our review of such reports filed with the SEC during or with respect to the year ended December 31, 2020 and written representations from our officers and directors, we believe that our officers, directors and more than ten percent (10%) stockholders complied with all Section 16(a) filing requirements applicable to those reporting persons, except for a Form 4 was filed late for Edward Atsinger to correctly reflect ownership, which was filed late due to an administrative oversight.

#### ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K

Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 including audited financial statements, is being made available to stockholders along with these proxy materials, but this Annual Report is not incorporated herein and is not deemed to be a part of this Proxy Statement. Our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2020 as filed with the SEC is available to stockholders via our website (http://salemmedia.com) or in printed form (without exhibits) without charge on written request to us. Exhibits to the Annual Report on Form 10-K may be obtained in printed form from us upon payment of our reasonable expenses to furnish such exhibits. To obtain any of these materials, contact Christopher J. Henderson, Secretary, Salem Media Group, Inc., 6400 N. Belt Line Road, Irving, TX 75063.

By order of the Board of Directors,

CHRISTOPHER J. HENDERSON
Secretary

Camarillo, California March 25, 2021

PLEASE VOTE YOUR SHARES ONLINE, BY TELEPHONE OR BY SIGNING, DATING AND RETURNING THE ENCLOSED PROXY CARD TODAY.

NO POSTAGE IS REQUIRED IF MAILED IN THE UNITED STATES.

If you have any questions, or have any difficulty voting your shares, please telephone Christopher J. Henderson of Salem at (805) 987-0400



SALEM MEDIA GROUP INC. ATTN: LEGAL DEPARTMENT 6400 NORTH BELT LINE ROAD IRVING, TX 75063

VOTE BY INTERNET
Sefore The Meeting - Go to www.proxyvote.com

Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information. Vote by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 4, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.

#### During The Meeting - Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021

You may attend the meeting via the Internet and vote during the meeting. Have the information that is printed in the box marked by the arrow available and follow the instructions.

VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903
Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions. Vote by 11-59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 4, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11-59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.

VOTE BY MAIL.

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

LEM MED	IA GROUP, INC.							
The BOAR	ED OF DIRECTORS recommends a vote "FOR" the listed						-	$\neg$
Ann	election of the five (5) nominees named in the accompanying y Statement to the Board of Directors to serve until the next sual Meeting of Stockholders or until their respective successors duly elected and qualified.	For	Anainst	Abstain				I
Nor	ninees:	101	rigamist	Pobraini				
1a.	Stuart W. Epperson	0	0	0	The BOARD OF DIRECTORS recommends a vote "FOR" Proposal 2.	For	Against	Absta
16.	Edward G. Atsinger III	0	0	0	<ol> <li>Proposal to ratify the appointment of Crowe LLP as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm.</li> </ol>	0	0	0
1c.	Richard A. Riddle <sup>1</sup>	0	0	0	NOTE: At their discretion, the proxies are authorized to consider and vote upon such other business as may properly come before the meeting or			
1d.	Eric H. Halvorson'	0	0	0	any adjournment thereof.			
1e.	Heather W. Grizzle	0	0	0	<sup>1</sup> The holders of Salem's Class A common stock are entitled to vote on the election of the two additional nominees as independent directors, Messrs. Riddle and Halvorson.			
Savaria	exactly as your name(s) appear(s) hereon. When signing as atto	they ex	endor ade					

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting:

The Notice and Proxy Statement and Form 10-K are available at www.proxyvote.com.

D35650-P50459

## SALEM MEDIA GROUP, INC. PROXY FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD MAY 5, 2021

#### Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Directors

The undersigned hereby authorizes Edward G. Atsinger III and Christopher J. Henderson, and each of them individually, with power of substitution, to vote and otherwise represent all of the shares of Class A common stock of Salem Media Group, Inc. ("Salem"), held of record by the undersigned, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Salem to be held in a virtual format only at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021, on Wednesday, May 5, 2021, at 9:30 a.m. PDT, and any postponement(s) or adjournment(s) thereof, as indicated on the reverse side hereof.

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement dated, in each case, March 25, 2021. All other proxies heretofore given by the undersigned to vote shares of Salem's Class A common stock are expressly revoked.

The shares represented by this proxy will be voted as described on the reverse hereof by the stockholder. If no instructions are provided for Proposal 1 or Proposal 2, the shares will not be voted for the respective proposals.

(Continued and to be signed and dated on the reverse side.)



SALEM MEDIA GROUP INC. ATTN: LEGAL DEPARTMENT 6400 NORTH BELT LINE ROAD IRVING, TX 75063

VOTE BY INTERNET
Sefore The Meeting - Go to www.proxyvote.com

Use the Internet to transmit your voting instructions and for electronic delivery of information. Vote by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 4, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11.59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you access the web site and follow the instructions to obtain your records and to create an electronic voting instruction form.

#### During The Meeting - Go to www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021

You may attend the meeting via the Internet and vote during the meeting. Have the information that is printed in the box marked by the arrow available and follow the instructions.

VOTE BY PHONE - 1-800-690-6903
Use any touch-tone telephone to transmit your voting instructions. Vote by 11-59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 4, 2021 for shares held directly and by 11-59 p.m. Eastern Time on May 2, 2021 for shares held in a Plan. Have your proxy card in hand when you call and then follow the instructions.

VOTE BY MAIL.

Mark, sign and date your proxy card and return it in the postage-paid envelope we have provided or return it to Vote Processing, c/o Broadridge, 51 Mercedes Way, Edgewood, NY 11717.

						D35651-P50459	KEEP THIS P			
			THIS PROXY	CARD IS	VALID	ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED.	DETACH AND	RETURN	N THIS PC	IRTION ON
ALEM	MEDI	A GROUP, INC.								
The	BOA listed	RD OF DIRECTORS recommend nominees.	is a vote "FOR"							$\neg$
1.	acco	election of the three (3) nomine impanying Proxy Statement to the Br e until the next Annual Meeting of St respective successors are duly elect	oard of Directors to ockholders or until							
	Non	ninees:	Fo	or Again	nst Abst	ain				
	1a.	Stuart W. Epperson		) (	) (	)				
	1b.	Edward G. Atsinger III		) (	) (	)				
	1¢.	Heather W. Grizzle		) (	) (	1				
The	BOA	RD OF DIRECTORS recommends	a vote "FOR" Proposa	12.				For	Against	Abstain
2.	Prop	oosal to ratify the appointment of C	rowe LLP as the Compan	y's indep	endent re	gistered public accounting firm.		0	0	0
			authorized to consider a	and vote	upon su	ch other business as may properly come be	fore the meeting or any			
adjo	urnme	ent thereof.								
Pleas	se sign ers sh	n exactly as your name(s) appear(s) ould each sign personally. All holde	hereon. When signing a rs must sign. If a corporat	s attorne tion or pa	ey, execut irtnership	or, administrator, or other fiduciary, please gi please sign in full corporate or partnership na	ive full title as such. Joint ime by authorized officer.			
Sign	ature	[PLEASE SIGN WITHIN BOX]	Date			Signature (Joint Owners)	Date			

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting:

The Notice and Proxy Statement and Form 10-K are available at www.proxyvote.com.

D35652.P50459

## SALEM MEDIA GROUP, INC. PROXY FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD MAY 5, 2021

#### Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Directors

The undersigned hereby authorizes Edward G. Atsinger III and Christopher J. Henderson, and each of them individually, with power of substitution, to vote and otherwise represent all of the shares of Class B common stock of Salem Media Group, Inc. ("Salem"), held of record by the undersigned, at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders of Salem to be held in a virtual format only at www.virtualshareholdermeeting.com/SALM2021, on Wednesday, May 5, 2021, at 9:30 a.m. PDT, and any postponement(s) or adjournment(s) thereof, as indicated on the reverse side hereof.

The undersigned acknowledges receipt of the Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement dated, in each case, March 25, 2021. All other proxies heretofore given by the undersigned to vote shares of Salem's Class B common stock are expressly revoked.

The shares represented by this proxy will be voted as described on the reverse hereof by the stockholder. If no instructions are provided for Proposal 1 or Proposal 2, the shares will not be voted for the respective proposals.

(Continued and to be signed and dated on the reverse side.)